
MEETING MINUTES 
 

SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
 

February 4, 2008 
 
 
 The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Mayor 
Patricia A. Stombaugh.  Members of Council present were 
Gene A. Mullen, A. Douglas Chervenak, Lawrence O. Thornton 
Jr., William D. Pressley Sr., Valerie M. White, and Bernard 
R. Brown. 
 
 Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, 
Police Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence 
Jaywork, and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh led the Pledge of Allegiance followed 
by a moment of silence.  

 
ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 

 
Councilman Thornton made the motion to move item 8b to 

executive session at the end of the meeting.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Mullen.   

 
Councilman Chervenak asked if we need transparency in 

our government.  He said this report was requested by our 
Chief of Police and asked if this needed to be put in 
executive session.   

 
Councilman Thornton stated it is his feeling this 

needs to be done at first since the report contains some 
personnel items and names some individuals.  He said 
Council will certainly make the public aware of what is 
being done at some point, but needs to be handled in 
executive session first.   

 
Councilman Mullen stated that since they did not have 

much time to review the report and there are some personnel 
issues and names he would like to discuss it first in 
executive session.   

 
Motion passed with Councilmen Brown, White, Pressley, 

Thornton, and Mullen, Councilwoman White, and Mayor 
Stombaugh voting yes and Councilman Chervenak voting no. 
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MINUTES FROM PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
  There were none. 

REPORTS 
 

Presiding Officer: 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Tina Smith to come to the 
microphone.  Mayor Stombaugh stated Ms. Smith has served on 
the Board of Adjustment and Planning & Zoning Commission 
for approximately 1½ years, and has resigned for personal 
reasons.  Mayor Stombaugh stated the on behalf of Council, 
Board of Adjustment, and Planning & Zoning Commission she 
wanted to thank Ms. Smith for all of her service and hard 
work.  Mayor Stombaugh said it is not an easy job.  Ms. 
Smith thanked everyone. 
 
Town Attorney: 
 
 Mr. Jaywork stated he had nothing to report. 
 
Police Chief: 
 
 
 

Chief Baldwin stated he had no report. 

Town Manager: 
 
 Mr. Hugg stated his report is in Council’s packets and 
e did not have anything else to add. h
 
Committees: 
 
 Councilman Pressley said the Business Development 
Committee will meet on Thursday, February 7, 2008 at 8:30 
a.m., and the Personnel Committee will meet on Wednesday, 
February 13, 2008 at 5:00 p.m. 
 
 Councilman Mullen said the Finance Committee will meet 
on Tuesday, February 12, 2008, and the Utility Committee 
will meet on Wednesday, February 6, 2008.  He said the 
Parks & Recreation Committee will be meeting on Tuesday, 
February 5, 2008. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said the Police Building Committee 



Mayor and Council      Page 3 of 10   February 4, 2008 
  

will meet on Monday, February 11, 2008 at 5:00 p.m. 
 
 Councilwoman White said the Tree Commission will meet 
on Wednesday, February 6, 2008. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the Library Long Range Planning 
Committee will meet on Friday at noon which will be held at 
the Library. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said the Public Safety Committee will 
meet on Thursday, February 14, 2008.  
 

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated this is the portion of the 
meeting that we open to the citizens.  She said this is 
your opportunity to address the Council.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said we ask that you step up to the microphone, give your 
name and address, and you have three minutes to address the 
Council.  She said Council is not obligated to answer any 
questions brought up tonight. 
 
 Visitors present were Naomi Wayman, Daryl Jester, Ron 
Sutton, Marian Bower, Charlotte Middleton, Linda D. Blow, 
Helen & Gordon Miller, Charles & Betty Hall, Ali Cheeseman, 
James Harkins, Tina Smith, Al Kemp, Bob Carson, Wilbert 
Bordley, Bill Raynor, Regina Brown, Lee Ramunno, Jim Wolfe, 
and Seth Clevenger. 
 
 Helen Miller, 45 West South Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mrs. Miller stated Dwayne Young, our 
president at the present time, is in the hospital awaiting 
space in the operating room.  Mrs. Miller said Mr. Young 
had asked all of the members of the Election Board to be 
here tonight for something concerning the Election Board.  
She said it is on the agenda in the hall, but it is not on 
the agenda here in the council chambers.  Mrs. Miller said 
the board members are all here for this purpose and they 
would like to know what it is about.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
she believes that will be brought up under “old business”.  
Mayor Stombaugh said they were supposed to vote at the last 
meeting but did not because they did not have a list of 
proposed board members.  Mayor Stombaugh said a list of 
proposed board members was since emailed to the members of 
Council.   
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 Charles Hall, 900 Appleberry Drive, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Hall stated it was brought up at the 
last Council meeting about a stop sign at Bon Ayre Lane and 
Stella Street.  He said Council voted to have it go to the 
Public Safety Committee for consideration.  Mr. Hall said 
the people he has talked to had nothing to do with the 
petition for a stop sign.  He said their issue the speeding 
and passing of automobiles.  Mr. Hall said the names that 
were submitted were never verified that they are actually 
residents of Bon Ayre.  He said he would like to have those 
names verified.  Mr. Hall said he would also like to 
address the fact of stop signs.  He said Bon Ayre actually 
has seven streets that are inhabited and of those seven 
streets there are stop signs at Radnor Lane and Saks 
Street, Vinway Street and Radnor Lane, Stella Street and 
Radnor Lane, Saks Street, Appleberry has four, there are 
two on Dillon, there are two on Lorenzo Lane, and there are 
two on Dante.  Mr. Hall said there are no stop signs on Bon 
Ayre Drive.  He said they are trying to put a stop sign on 
Bon Ayre to impede traffic, but stop signs are not a 
deterrent to any speeding.  Mr. Hall said they have 
addressed the speeding infractions with the local community 
newsletter, at public meetings, and in private discussions.  
He said most of the violators are not residents of the 
community, but they are contractors who are working in some 
of the developments.  Mr. Hall said another issue is that 
another new development being built on the other side of 
Bon Ayre, so we are not looking at a massive traffic jam, 
but a few people who are heavy on the foot.  Mr. Hall said 
the police chief has graciously worked with us; we have had 
the signs up and the fire department does not want speed 
bumps in there.  He said he does not see what good a stop 
sign on Bon Ayre would do. 
 

OLD BUSINESS 
 
Senior Citizen Tax Exemption 
 
 Councilman Mullen stated he brought this up at the 
last meeting and it was tabled until Gary Stulir had a 
chance to compute the impact this would have.  Councilman 
Mullen said there is a memo from Mr. Stulir in the packets 
showing the calculations.  Councilman Mullen said it would 
basically increase the senior citizen tax exemption from 
$18,000.00 to $24,000.00 for singles, and from $24,000.00 
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to $30,000.00 for couples.  Councilman Mullen said it would 
only have an impact of $757.00 on the revenues.  Councilman 
Mullen made the motion to increase the senior citizen 
property tax exemption to $24,000.00 for singles and 
$30,000.00 for couples.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Chervenak.  Motion passed with Councilwoman White, Mayor 
Stombaugh, Councilmen Pressley, Thornton, Mullen, 
Chervenak, and Brown voting yes. 
 
Board of Elections 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Jaywork if an item was 
tabled at a prior meeting is it o.k. to hear it tonight.  
It was clarified that this is regarding the election board.  
Mayor Stombaugh stated Council was supposed to vote on the 
Board of Elections at the last meeting but it was tabled.  
She said it was supposed to be on tonight’s agenda and 
brought back off the table because the Charter says it is 
to be voted on the second meeting of January.  Councilman 
Pressley said it was posted on the agenda in the hall but 
is not listed on this agenda.  Mr. Jaywork stated that 
inadvertently leaving something off of an agenda in not 
necessarily an excuse, but his feeling is that if people 
are going to get upset and threaten to file suit against 
you because you do this then it would be wise to table it 
and put it on the agenda the next time.  He said if this is 
a pretty mundane thing that is not controversial and nobody 
is going to challenge it and this is something that really 
needs to be dealt with now then go ahead and do it.  
Councilman Chervenak asked if something was tabled at the 
last meeting does that mean it has to be put on the agenda 
for the next meeting, or is it just in limbo for the next 
meeting.  Mr. Jaywork said FOIA requires that an agenda 
reflects what will be discussed at a meeting.  Councilman 
Pressley said he feels Council should go ahead and take 
care of this tonight.  Councilman Chervenak said he agreed.  
Mayor Stombaugh said she appreciated that. 
 
 Councilman Pressley made the motion to lift the Board 
of Election appointment from the table.  Motion passed with 
Councilman Pressley, Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen Thornton, 
Mullen, Chervenak, and Councilwoman White voting yes, and 
Councilman Brown voting no. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh stated this is for the Board of 
Elections that has already started their work.  She said 
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her recommendation at the last meeting was for the same 
people from last years Board of Elections to serve again 
this year.  Councilman Pressley made the motion to accept 
Mayor Stombaugh’s recommendation. Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Chervenak.    
 
 Councilman Thornton said he was confused.  He said 
this was discussed at the last meeting and it was agreed 
that it needed to be done, but they were waiting for the 
names of the individuals to be appointed.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said they should have received those in an email because 
the rest of us got them.  Councilmen Thornton and Brown 
stated they did not receive the email.  Councilman Brown 
said he was not going to give a knee jerk reaction.  
Councilman Pressley said he did receive the email from 
Carol and was sent on Tuesday, January 29, 2008 at 8:37 
a.m.  Mayor Stombaugh stated the Board of Elections 
appointees are Helen Miller, Naomi Wayman, Dwayne Young, 
Linda Blow, and Marion Bower, and the alternates are 
Charlotte Middleton and Patricia Musto. Councilman Brown 
said he feels they need more time to make such an important 
decision.  Councilman Chervenak stated he understands 
Councilman Brown’s concerns, but he would like to speak for 
the performance of the board.  Councilman Chervenak said 
they have done their job very well and would implore you to 
maybe risk a judgment and say that maybe the people that 
know these board members and agree that we want them on the 
Board of Elections.  Councilman Thornton agreed that the 
Board of Elections has done an admirable job, but he also 
agrees in part with Councilman Brown in that when we say we 
are going to do something we should do it.  Councilman 
Thornton said when they tell me I am going to receive some 
names in advance I want to receive some names.  He said 
just because my name is on the email does not mean I 
received it. 
 
 Mrs. Miller said they have had two meetings already 
not knowing whether we were going to be the new board.  She 
asked why we are meeting if we are not going to be a board.  
Mrs. Miller said they want to know if they are going to be 
the board before they have any more meetings.   
 

Motion passed with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilmen 
Thornton, Mullen, Chervenak, Pressley, and Councilwoman 
White voting yes, and Councilman Brown voting no.  

 



Mayor and Council      Page 7 of 10   February 4, 2008 
  

 
Board of Adjustment/Planning and Zoning Commission 
  

Mayor Stombaugh stated she had asked to have the Board 
of Adjustment and the Planning and Zoning Commission to be 
separated.  Mayor Stombaugh said her recommendations for 
the Planning and Zoning Commission are Donald Neizer, 
Joseph Gaynor, A. Temple Carter III, Keith Faulkner, and 
Rodney Slaughter.  Mayor Stombaugh said her recommendations 
for the Board of Adjustment are Robert Newnam, Robert 
Carson, Barbara Allsopp, Dieter Raczkowski, and Robert 
Magnotti.      

 
Councilman Mullen said he did not know all of these 

names or their qualifications, and he feels very 
uncomfortable voting without more information. 

 
Councilman Chervenak made the motion to lift the 

recommendations for the Board of Adjustment and the 
Planning and Zoning Commission from the table.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Pressley.  Motion passed with 
Councilmen Thornton, Chervenak, Brown, Pressley, 
Councilwoman White, and Mayor Stombaugh voting yes, and 
Councilman Mullen voting no. 

 
Councilman Pressley made the motion to accept the 

recommendations for the Board of Adjustment and to add 
Rodney Slaughter to the Planning and Zoning Commission.  
Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White.  Councilman 
Chervenak said he disagreed with Rodney Slaughter being on 
the Commission.  Councilman Mullen said he disagreed with 
Barbara Allsopp on the Board of Adjustment and he does not 
know Mr. Raczkowski.   

 
Motion passed with Councilmen Brown, Pressley, 

Councilwoman White, and Mayor Stombaugh voting yes, and 
Councilman Mullen, Chervenak, and Thornton voting no. 

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
Protest of Impact Fees – Lee Ramunno 
 
 Mr. Hugg explained there are two letters in the 
packets from Mr. Ramunno.  Mr. Hugg said in October Mr. 
Ramunno applied for building permits for a number of 
storage units on Cory Lane.  Mr. Hugg said the permit and 
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impact fees were calculated based on the current fee 
schedule.  He said shortly thereafter Mr. Ramunno contacted 
Mr. Hugg and politely protested the amounts of those fees 
and asked if Mr. Hugg could recalculate the fees taking 
into account that these are storage units and not 
residences.  Mr. Hugg let him know that he did not have 
that power but he would add this as an agenda item so that 
Mr. Ramunno could make his request to Council.   
 
 Lee Ramunno, 903 North French Street, Wilmington came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Ramunno stated they are building 22 
storage units.  He said they are not using sewer and water 
and would not have an impact on the schools and should not 
have to pay an impact fee for these.  Councilman Brown 
stated that he could not agree with waiving the school 
impact fee as it is something that every property is 
responsible for.  He said he paid a similar fee when he 
purchased his home even though he does not have any 
children.  Mr. Ramunno said he understands that so he is 
only asking for a refund of the sewer impact fee paid.  Mr. 
Hugg stated the impact fee Mr. Ramunno is referring to is 
listed on the receipts as Town of Smyrna Impact Fee, and 
approximately 40% of that fees is actually relevant to 
water and sewer. Mr. Ramunno stated that he feels that he 
and Mr. Hugg can work this out.  Mr. Hugg agreed that they 
would work it out and bring the figures back to Council. 
 
New Years Day Afternoon 
 
 Chief Baldwin explained that the union notified him 
that the officers were not paid for the half day holiday 
that was given for New Years Eve because it was never 
approved by Council.   
 
 Councilman Thornton made the motion that the folks 
that were required to work on that day, while the rest of 
the town was off, get compensated for those overtime hours.  
The motion was seconded by Councilman Brown.  Councilman 
Thornton stated this was a boondock and he takes part of 
the blame for it. He said he received the email from Mr. 
Stulir and he did not respond to it.  Councilman Thornton 
said this impacts the entire town, and in the future he 
will respond.   
 
 Motion passed with Councilwoman White, Councilmen 
Brown, Pressley, Thornton, Mullen, and Mayor Stombaugh 
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voting yes, and Councilmen Chervenak was absent for this 
vote. 
 
Subdivision Application – Craft Built Homes, LLC, Bergmont 
Woods, North Side of Brenford Road (Sedmont Property) 
 
 Ron Sutton, Civil Engineering Associates, came forward 
to speak.  Mr. Sutton stated that the plan has changed very 
little from the one presented when the property was 
annexed.  He said the owners are thinking about making this 
a 55+ community.  Mr. Sutton said there are 127 unit 
proposed on 35+/- acres with a mixture of single family 
dwellings and semi-detached homes.  Mayor Stombaugh asked 
how many driveways are there per unit.  Mr. Sutton said 
there is one per unit.  Mayor Stombaugh said she would like 
all developers to provide some sort of a guideline for 
purchasers what they can and cannot do with their lot, such 
as not being able to add a deck, sunroom, etc…  Councilman 
Chervenak asked how much responsibility do you want.  He 
said he does not feel it is the Town’s responsibility to 
require this.  Councilman Chervenak said it is the buyer’s 
responsibility to do their research.  Councilman Thornton 
stated he feels this would be going too far if we were to 
require this.   
 
 Councilman Pressley made the motion to approve the 
subdivision application for Bergmont Woods as presented.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton. Motion passed 
with Councilmen Brown, Pressley, Thornton, Mullen, and 
Chervenak voting yes, and Councilwoman White, and Mayor 
Stombaugh voting no. 
  

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 

Mr. Hugg stated there is a draft letter to Senator 
Ennis in the packets that Councilman Brown asked Mr. Hugg 
to draft seeking funding to replace the sidewalk and repair 
or replace the fencing at the Boys and Girls Club.  
Councilman Chervenak made the motion as stated by Mr. Hugg.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton.  Motion passed 
with Councilwoman White, Councilmen Pressley, Thornton, 
Mullen, Chervenak, Brown, and Mayor Stombaugh voting yes. 

 
Mr. Hugg stated Mr. Jaywork provided a memo to all of 

his communities regarding House Bill 306 which is a piece 
of legislation that would restore the ability to use 
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overlay districts in Kent County and for local governments.  
Mr. Hugg said we are affected because we use both a 
Historic Overlay District and an Environmental Overlay 
District as part of our zoning ordinance.  Mr. Hugg said he 
would like Council’s approval to go ahead and write a 
letter in support.  Mr. Jaywork stated there is another 
bill that would allow the Board of Adjustment to grant 
administrative variances.  Councilman Brown made the motion 
to support both of those House Bills. Motion was seconded 
by Councilman Chervenak.  Motion passed with Councilwoman 
White, Councilmen Pressley, Thornton, Mullen, Chervenak, 
Brown, and Mayor Stombaugh voting yes. 

 
Executive Session 
 

Councilman Mullen made the motion to go into executive 
session at 8:47 p.m. to discuss personnel matters.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Brown.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 

 
Council returned from executive session at 9:35 p.m.  

Councilman Pressley stated they discussed the police panel 
report and heard from the officers.  He said there was no 
action taken. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh stated that Councilman Brown is 

excused from the next meeting. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman Brown made the motion to adjourn, seconded 
by Councilman Chervenak.  Meeting was adjourned at 9:40 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
vlh 


